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City Commission Work Session                                                                     Mayor Reeves presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:33 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Cory Reeves, Susan Wolff, Joe McKenney, Rick Tryon 

and Shannon Wilson. 

STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Greg Doyon; City Attorney David Dennis; Finance Director Melissa 

Kinzler, Grant Administrator Tom Hazen and ARPA Project Manager Sylvia Tarman; Fire Chief Jeremy 

Jones; Planning and Community Development Director Brock Cherry and Historic Preservation Officer 

Samantha Long; Police Chief Jeff Newton; and, Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Ben Forsyth, City resident, commented that there is documented evidence of the harms of marijuana and 

increased violent felonies due to drug use.  A Hospitalization Discharge Data System that keeps track of 

all hospitalizations in the State of Montana indicated that hospitalizations due to marijuana harms has 

increased from 4,600 to 5,200 people.  Mr. Forsyth provided and discussed Montana Code Annotated 

(MCA) 16-12-101 and 76-2-304 handouts.  He opined that the Commission is not protecting the health, 

safety and welfare of the people by not controlling marijuana within the laws of the MCA. 

  

Jake Clark, Great Falls Development Alliance Vice President, provided and discussed a March 16, 2025 

letter that was signed by NeighborWorks Great Falls Executive Director Sherrie Arey; Great Falls 

Association of Realtors CEO Zac Griffin; and, Home Builders Association of Great Falls Executive 

Officer Katie Hanning. 

 

Sherrie Arey, NeighborWorks Great Falls Executive Director, explained that Special Improvement 

Districts (SID) could take the burden of extension costs off the City and attract the kind of developers 

needed to create affordable housing. 

 

1. STATE AND LOCAL INFRASTRUCTURE PARTNERSHIP ACT (SLIPA) UPDATE  

 

Finance Grant Administrator Tom Hazen and ARPA Project Manager Sylvia Tarman reviewed and 

discussed the following PowerPoint slides: 
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Mayor Reeves received clarification that the process for the Mansfield Theater Improvements projects 

would be requests from local partners, identified donors and TIF requests. 

 

Commissioner Wolff received clarification that the $1,007,190 included seats for both floors of the 

Mansfield Theater and six months is the timeline to complete the ceiling and floor.  Commissioner Wolff 

commented that it is clear the Mansfield Theater is a well-loved community asset and needs some tender 

loving care given back to it. 

 

Commissioner McKenney expressed appreciation to Grant Administrator Hazen and staff for thinking 

differently and trying something different with regard to doing a capital campaign to finish off the projects. 

 

It was the consensus of the Commission that Grant Administrator Hazen move forward with the capital 

campaign effort. 

 

2. ANNUAL CERTIFIED LOCAL GOVERNMENT GRANT APPLICATION FROM 

MONTANA STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATION AND UPDATE ON GRANT FOR 

UNION BETHEL AFRICAN AMERICAN METHODIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH 

 

Finance Grant Administrator Tom Hazen reported that on November 19, 2024, the Commission 

considered a proposal from the Montana State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) that suggested that 

the City act as the administrator for a $497,712.00 Grant that would fund improvements to the Union 

Bethel African Methodist Episcopal Church (Union Bethel).  Several areas of concern were identified in 

connection with that award: 

o Precedent – Generally, the City does not voluntarily act as a pass-through administrative entity. 

o Oversight Requirements – The City would be reimbursing construction costs with federal funds, 

which would trigger documented compliance with Davis Bacon wage requirements, Build 

America Buy America (BABA) purchasing, and other federal restrictions. 

o Funding Structure – The City would reimburse expenses, submit a request to the State, the State 

would submit a request to the Federal Government, the Federal Government would pay the State, 

and the State would pay the City.  This might take up to 30 days and could cause cash shortages. 

o Potential Liability Exposure – The nature and size of the grant exposed the City to significant 

financial losses and future eligibility concerns. 

o Length of the Award – The project could last up to three years. 

No formal decision was made at that time and the Commission requested contractual safeguards be 

implemented so the City would not face any of these liabilities.  Before that could happen, SHPO did a 

counter proposal with another item and would advance $20,000.00 of the amount it receives from the Park 

Service Historic Preservation Fund to the City to be distributed as reimbursements for only the design 

costs related to the Union Bethel project.  The new proposal addresses all of the concerns listed above.  It 

does fail to address that the City is still establishing a precedent by accepting this award.  The City would 

not be bound to the project; it would be voluntarily accepting an administrative role in this award.   
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However, this precedent is distinguished and limited compared to the previous award by several factors: 

o Oversight Requirements – This project would not require the same level of compliance 

monitoring from BABA or Davis Bacon, as would an activity funding construction.   
o Funding Structure - The City would receive the dollars up front and would not have to worry 

about a delayed reimbursement from the Federal Government though the State. 

o Liability Exposure - extremely limited because of the amount; however, the designers would 

need to design Union Bethel only.  

o Length of the Contract - $20,000 for professional services will not take long to spend and 

within one or two claims, it could potentially be out the door. 

If there is a precedent that is established by moving forward with this award, the City could request that it 

be limited specifically to those boundaries.  This would be more favorable to the City than accepting a 

six-figure grant that has a wide range of responsibilities on the City.   

 

Commissioner Wolff commented that the Montana Legislature has cut several SHPO projects.  There 

seems to be limited liabilities for the City with the $20,000 design only and the City would be a step 

further if they seek further funding, that part would be done.   

 

Mayor Reeves commented that he supports the project; however, he fundamentally disagrees with the 

government being involved in these types of projects and the precedent it would set.  He explained that if 

this project were approved, other requests would be on a case-by-case basis. 

 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that there could be more requests, if this project was approved.     

 

Grant Administrator Hazen added that he is convinced that the $20,000 would be it for this project because 

the contract would specifically be limited to the $20,000 design only.  

 

Commissioner Tryon commented that he is skeptical about the City getting involved in something like 

this because it looks like a Historical Preservation project and others could see it as City Government 

supporting a non-denominational or religious activity.    

 

Mayor Reeves inquired if he and Commissioner Tryon are missing something with regard to why they 

are uncomfortable with the project.  

 

Grant Administrator Hazen responded this is the first time he has seen a request like this in the three years 

he has been with the City.  To expand that into future activity would be potentially unreasonable; however, 

the worst-case analysis is always going to be the most responsible and safest analysis. If there is a concern 

about this potentially spiraling out, that is not a negative either.  The City would not be funding religious 

activities within Union Bethel; the award is related to the preservation of an African-American cultural 

rights struggle from the past.   
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City Manager Greg Doyon added that the reason the City received the application to begin with was to 

help the applicant get more out of the grant.  The State modified and split it into two processes and the 

initial grant was for design.  He inquired about the likelihood of them coming back to do the second part 

of the grant.  

 

Grant Administrator Hazen responded that the City would not be taking part in the second part of the grant 

and construction awards would be issued directly to Union Bethel.  All they are asking the City to do at 

this time is to oversee the administration of funds related to the design.  Based on conversations he had 

with the Planning and Community Development Department and State, the likelihood of this particular 

project expanding beyond that is limited.   

 

Commissioner McKenney commented that even though there seems to be limited liability to the City with 

this project, he is concerned about the precedent it would set.  He added that he is saying no tonight and 

needs more information before agreeing to this project. 

 

City Manager Doyon inquired if the Commission wants to hear from the representative from the State to 

explain the details, because Grant Administrator Hazen does not have any further information to offer. 

 

Mayor Reeves responded that he has enough information. 

 

Commissioner Wolff added that there would be limited liability to the City and the project has a limited 

scope of design to preserve a cultural piece of property in the community.  She further added that she is 

comfortable with funding only the design costs and anything beyond that would be the responsibility of 

Union Bethel. 

 

Mayor Reeves received clarification that if the City does not to move forward with this, the project would 

still go forward. 

 

Planning and Community Development Director Brock Cherry reported that the Planning and Community 

Development Historic Preservation Officer has previously facilitated similar projects.  He clarified that it 

is the first time Grant Administrator Hazen has seen a request like this since he has been with the City.   

 

Historic Preservation Officer Samantha Long stated that the City has previously participated in SHPO 

Grants. A program that funded assistance grants to provide feasibility studies for Downtown businesses 

was one of the most successful ones.  The reason the new proposal is broken out in the $20,000 amount 

is because it is a separate pot of funding that SHPO received from the National Park Service, is earmarked 

to be passed through Certified Local Government communities and that money has to be passed within a 

few years.  If the City does not approve this, the $20,000 would go to another community in Montana. 

 

Mayor Reeves inquired if the rules and liabilities were the same with grants done in the past. 
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Historic Preservation Officer Long responded that she would have to look at the specific details; however, 

the liabilities were acceptable at that time. 

 

Commissioner McKenney commented that after hearing that other similar Grants have been done in the 

past, it seems like this would not be setting a precedent.  

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired if Union Bethel would be able to go forward with the project if the City 

does not do the $20,000 Grant guarantee. 

 

Planning and Community Development Director Cherry responded that some form of the project would 

be implemented; however, it is a matter of how much would be accomplished with the money that is 

available. The reason they did this was to ensure as much dollars as possible would go towards the 

construction and not the administration of the grant. 

 

Mayor Reeves commented that based off the new information, he will support this if it is the consensus 

of the Commission.  He requested that guidelines and parameters be put in place, so when this comes up 

in the future, it would be done on a case-by-case basis. 

 

Grant Administrator Hazen responded that the Finance Department is working on Grant policies and strict 

guidelines regarding what could be considered.  He commented that even with those guidelines in place, 

it would still require Commission approval. 

  

Commissioner Wolff suggested holding off until City staff provides the Commission with more 

information. 

 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that Sievert and Sievert is the design firm and bids for 

construction were opened recently; however, a firm has not been selected yet. 

 

Mayor Reeves inquired when City staff needs an answer.  

 

Historic Preservation Officer Long responded that there is some flexibility with regard to a timeline for 

the grant and funds have to be spent within the next two years.  Design costs will be coming up soon; 

however, there is not a firm deadline as to when the City needs to make this request. 

 

It was the consensus of the Commission that City staff provide more information to the Commission 

before it makes a decision.   

 

3. TITLE 5 CITY CODE CHANGES AND FEE UPDATES 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon explained that this presentation is a refresher because it is multi-faceted with 

different fees and introduction of a cannabis license that was not previously discussed. 
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Planning and Community Development Director Brock Cherry and Fire Chief Jeremy Jones reviewed and 

discussed the following PowerPoint slides: 
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Mayor Reeves received clarification that GFFR fee updates are normally done every four to five years. 

 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that first reading for the ordinance amending Title 5 of the 

Official Code of the City of Great Falls (OCCGF) would be on the April 1, 2025 City Commission 

Agenda. 

 

Commissioner McKenney inquired if there might be push back from the business community. 

 

Fire Chief Jones responded that GFFR sent mailers out to the business community and only received one 

negative comment.  Years ago, there was a loophole in the law where legal firms were not recognized as 

a business and the name change was to ensure compliance with the same statute as everyone else.   

 

Commissioner Tryon suggested making it clear that this is not adding more regulations and is streamlining 

what was in the past. 

 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon reported that sanitation and utility rates will be topics for the April 1, 2025 

work session.  A street OCI assessment review and Title 15 Code changes related to burn permits will be 

topics for the April 15, 2025 work session. 

 

Commissioner Wolff requested City staff to provide the Commission information on up to a $2.5 million 

non-voted general obligation bond to support the Fire Training Center. She further requested that 

addressing military fees at the Scheels Aim High Big Sky Aquatic and Recreation Center be brought back 

to the Commission. 
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ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Reeves adjourned the informal work session of March 18, 2025 

at 6:42 p.m. 


